
Tuesday, May 1, 2007: (St. Joseph, the worker) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Early Christians had to hold 
their Mass services in secret places as the catacombs because 
worship of My Name was forbidden in both Jewish and Roman 
circles.  You have read accounts about Saul and how he was 
literally having Christians killed as St. Stephen.  Just as the 
Early Christians had to hide, so My faithful will have to go 
into hiding in caves during the tribulation.  The end times will 
be a time of persecution because I will allow a brief reign of 
evil before I return in victory over all of the evil ones.  Even 
though your physical life may be in danger to have faith in My 
Name, there is even more danger to the loss of your soul if you 
deny Me and refuse to believe in My Good News of Salvation.  
Again it is better to obey Me than men, even as the apostles 
stated this before the Sanhedrin.  I am the only Master and 
Savior of mankind, and I am the only One worthy of your praise 
and obedience in authority.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, only the Roman Catholic Church has 
been formed and established by Me, the Second Person of God.  I 
came on the earth as a man to fulfill the promise of God the 
Father in being the Messiah to save all of mankind from their 
sins.  Only the sacrifice of My Blood as the Lamb of God would 
be a worthy enough sacrifice to take away mankind’s sins.  While 
I was on the earth I set St. Peter up as the head of My Church 
and I gave him the keys to the Kingdom of God.  He was the 
‘Rock’ upon whom I built My Church.  St. Peter was the first 
pope of many successors and I told My apostles that the gates of 
hell would not prevail over My Church.  This Church still exists 
today because I have led it and protected it.  The fullness of 
the faith is had through My seven sacraments that give grace to 
each soul receiving them worthily.  Even when people come to Me 
at the Warning or at near death experiences, they will learn 
that they can only come to heaven through Me.  Those, who eat My 
Body and drink My Blood, will have eternal life.  Trust in Me 
and follow My words through My apostles and you will one day be 
greeted by Me because I go to prepare a place for you.” 
 
Wednesday, May 2, 2007: (St. Anthanasius) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a lot of attention in your 
news and media being given to the problems with burning fossil 
fuels that create more carbon dioxide than can be assimilated 
into nature.  There are also other pollutants of toxins and 
acids from man’s activities that are adding to your 
environmental abuses.  Fertilizers, pesticides, manufacturing 
wastes, animal wastes, and many other man-made pollutants are 
just as dangerous as any buildup in greenhouse gases.  If your 
scientists researched all of these effects more thoroughly, you 



would find many of your sources of pollution could be limited as 
well.  Even practices of dumping garbage and other trash into 
the oceans can cause problems with the marine balance of nature.  
I have given man a beautiful environment, and it is his 
responsibility to pass it on to the next generation in the same 
condition.” 
 (Our Lady of Fatima Statue visit) Jesus said: “My people, 
just as the visionaries of Fatima witnessed a vision of hell, so 
I have shown you again a vision of hell and purgatory.  In this 
day at funerals many think that everyone goes directly to 
heaven, but only very few go to heaven directly after doing 
their reparation on earth.  Most go to either hell or purgatory 
at their particular judgment.  The actions of each person during 
their life determines their destination.  At times prayers and 
intercessory sufferings of others can save souls from going to 
hell, but they may be in purgatory a long time.  My mercy is 
available for every soul who calls on Me, but if you refuse to 
repent and refuse to love Me, you could send yourself to hell.  
This vision of hell shows you the fire and burning of souls and 
the torments of the demons.  They are like molten hot coals with 
ugly  looking bodies, and they are hopelessly lost for all 
eternity, never to see My face again.  Those in purgatory suffer 
as in hell in lower purgatory, but they are promised one day to 
be with Me in heaven.  In upper purgatory the souls are at peace 
without flames, but they do not see My face either.  These have 
the suffering of longing to be with their loving Master.  These 
visions are given to show people that purgatory and hell are 
real places where souls go after you leave this life on earth.  
Pray and repent of your sins so you can be saved by My grace and 
mercy, and so you will have less time in purgatory.  Purge your 
earthly desires here and now, or they will need to be purged in 
purgatory which is a harder suffering.” 
 
Thursday, May 3, 2007: (St. Phillip and St. James) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know through your mission that 
you are in the end times, and you also know through the 
Scriptures how this will be a time of worsening evil events.  
Because mankind is weak by sin, it will be even harder during 
this evil time to keep your faith, despite your many 
distractions.  It is for this reason that heaven has been 
sending apparitions and locutions to many chosen vessels so you 
would be prepared for this coming evil and give you consolation 
in My protection and that of My saints and angels.  It is the 
proper Church authorities who need to test all of the messages 
given, and that is why they are slow to approve anything.  In 
this same time there will also be false messengers from Satan 
who will try to deceive My faithful.  Test any messages against 



Church teachings and traditions from the apostles, as well as 
the fruit of their work.  I will not leave you orphans in this 
evil age, even as I have sent prophets throughout all of the 
ages.  I love My people so much that I have promised to protect 
you at My refuges throughout the tribulation.  There will be 
some martyrs for the faith, but they will become instant saints.  
Call on Me in prayer and My angels to protect you and guide you 
in these evil days.”   
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, little by little your government 
and the one world bankers are driving you to a cashless society 
that uses smart cards or chips in the body.  Already they are 
encouraging you to charge everything or pay your bills with 
online banking by computer.  Even your ads mock people who pay 
by cash.  Once they stop using cash, they will be enforcing 
mandatory smart cards and eventually mandatory chips in the 
body.  I have warned you not to take chips in the body, even if 
they threaten to kill you.  Chips in the body could be used to 
control your mind with voices.  Call on My help at the refuges 
where you will not need such chips.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you are already out in your 
yards getting your lawn and garden into shape for spring.  Many 
spring flowers are coming up to give their praise to Me, their 
true Creator.  The new growth coming out all over is a joy after 
a long winter has kept things back for a while.  This exuberance 
for spring is very similar to your spiritual joy in celebrating 
My Resurrection during the Easter Season.  All of the accounts 
from the Acts of the Apostles show you how My disciples healed 
people and even raised someone from the dead.  My disciples of 
today can also evangelize sinners, and pray deliverance prayers 
for those bound to their sins.  You should have joy in the 
Spirit and a desire to bring sinners to Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times you are joyful to go out 
to dinner with your friends.  It is a good time to share your 
life’s experiences with each other.  When you come to My Mass, 
you are breaking bread in My Eucharist which is on a higher 
spiritual level with My very Presence.  Rejoice while you still 
have a priest to pray the Mass because during the coming 
persecution, you may not have this opportunity.  I love to share 
those intimate moments with you in Holy Communion.  Give glory 
and thanks to Me for all you have at that time.  Trust in My 
power to protect you in these end times.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of My faithful will be led to 
refuges out in the rural areas away from the crowds and the 
cities.  I have led some souls already by discernment to 
consecrate land and dwellings to My Sacred Heart for refuges.  
There will be springs of water on these lands for healing, and 



My people will be led to prepare shelters and food that will be 
multiplied in time of need for those who come to these refuges.  
Again be thankful that I am preparing a place for you on earth 
as well as in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, once you have arrived at My refuge, 
you will see how this is a blessing to have the protection of My 
angel.  No one will be able to see you as the angel will shield 
you from all means of detection.  You will also be joyful as you 
are at your prayer groups to share your faith with each other.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you all have a mission to fulfill, 
even as each tree bears its own fruit.  You will know whether 
each person is either with Me or against Me by the fruit they 
bear in this life.  A good tree can only bear good  fruit, just 
as a bad tree can only bear bad fruit.  My faithful will truly 
bear good fruit as the seed that brought thirty, sixty, and a 
hundredfold.  Again, rejoice that you have this opportunity to 
serve Me and love Me in your life’s work.  Some I will even call 
into My vineyard to evangelize souls for My harvest.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you were close to Me during Lent 
doing your many penances.  Now, you have been celebrating My 
Easter Season as you may have let up a little during your 
celebrations.  Do not forget your good prayer habits that you 
formed during Lent and you can still do novenas and fasting for 
your prayer intentions.  Easter is a time to celebrate, but 
remember the gift of faith that you must continue to guard from 
the devil’s temptations.  Always keep close to Me in your daily 
consecration, no matter what season of the Church Year that you 
are in.” 
 
Friday, May 4, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a long scroll 
represents the many quotations about Me in the Old Testament 
that foretold My coming to My chosen people in Bethlehem.  The 
virgin birth of My Blessed Mother and how I would suffer much as 
the begotten Son of God, was also mentioned in these prophecies.  
The Messiah was foretold since Adam’s sin and My birth and death 
fulfilled the promised Redeemer for all of mankind’s sins.  Now, 
you have been reading in the Act of the Apostles of the many 
accounts in the New Testament Scroll how I truly have risen from 
the dead.  This miracle shows you how I have conquered sin and 
death, and My apostles were witnesses of My eating and talking 
with them in My resurrected Body.  Rejoice in this Good News 
because My disciples could not help but proclaim My Name in 
bringing souls to Me by conversions.  My apostles also performed 
many miracles, and many believed in Me through them.  Even today 
there are healings going on as a testimony of My grace and 
power.  Continue to shout My Good News of salvation to all of 



the nations.” 
 
Saturday, May 5, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in St. John’s Gospel you hear Me 
say many times how the Father and I are One.  You know Me as a 
man on earth, but you cannot comprehend the vast powers of the 
Blessed Trinity or how We can be Three Persons in one God.  It 
is sufficient to know that wherever I am in My consecrated Host, 
you also have God the Father, and God the Holy Spirit with Me at 
the same time.  You also cannot comprehend the beauty and 
singing found in heaven either.  The vision of a large stringed 
instrument is just a representation of the glorious music heard 
throughout all of heaven.  This music is glorious and restful 
and not like the harsh sounds that you call music today.  Some 
of your older composers were gifted to write some heavenly 
music.  So when you desire to be with Me in heaven, you are 
thinking of My love and harmony in everything, even more than 
you know on earth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a snake’s fangs 
striking represents the time when the beast of Revelation will 
declare himself.  You have seen the European Union come into 
place, and you will soon see a similar North American Union 
coming into place next.  All of these unions are the building 
blocks of the one world people who are laying the ground work 
for a world takeover by the Antichrist.  The coming on the scene 
of this beast and the second beast are near, and they will be 
allowed an evil reign for a short time.  Then I will come upon 
the earth and cast all of these evil ones into hell, but I will 
renew the earth and bring My faithful into an Era of Peace.  
Rejoice even when you see this evil beast coming into power, for 
you know My victory is close at hand.  Do not give up hope, but 
be patient for My return.” 
 
Sunday, May 6, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you see Me dressed as a priest and 
sad because the people of the world have rejected Me, and many 
are not showing Me any love by their absence at Church on 
Sunday.  There are many Scripture passages that say: ‘When I 
return, will I find any faithful to My message of love?’  There 
are many distractions in your world today that are drawing 
people away from their prayer life, what can be more important 
in your lives than your Lord and Savior?  It is time for My 
followers to set new priorities in their lives around Me and 
their final destination.  Instead of focusing on wars and hate, 
focus more on love and compromise.  It is just a matter of time 
before the one world people bring the Antichrist into his brief 
reign.  I will come and vanquish all of these evil ones, of this 



you can be sure that I will be the victor.  Bear with this evil 
for a time because I am showing you My new Jerusalem coming down 
as I will make a new heavens and a new earth in My Era of 
Peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the cross by itself is symbolic, 
but the cross with My Body on it is the real story of My love 
for My people.  This is why no cross, a bare cross, or the 
resurrected cross do not convey the same meaning as when you see 
a large crucifix on the altar.  When you see the suffering 
Christ as you saw Me in Holy Week, then you know how much I 
sacrificed to save all of mankind from their sins.  Even when 
you pray over people, you use My crucifix and ask for healing in 
My Name.  There is power against demons in My Name and My 
Blessed crucifix.  All exorcisms use My Name and My crucifix.  
When you look on My crucifix, this is not a sign of defeat, but 
it is a sign of My victory over sin, death, and the devil with 
his demons.  I have brought salvation to everyone by My 
sacrifice, and My Resurrection is the Good News of how all of My 
faithful will one day be resurrected as well.  This Gospel of 
St. John is about loving Me and loving your neighbor.  Imitate 
My love for you by loving Me and your neighbor as yourself.”     
 
Monday, May 7, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you before of a 
coming time of world famine and this could be triggered by a 
worsening drought condition all over the world.  In various 
parts of the world as Australia, China, and Africa, there are 
droughts of dramatic proportions that are also presenting 
problems to provide fresh water to the people in these drought 
areas.  Even providing food for the increasing population in the 
Third World will be more difficult.  There are many concerns 
with the various causes of why the earth appears to be warming, 
but the biggest concern should be more about how to feed the 
hungry, give water to the thirsty, and clothe the naked.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the old carriage represents older 
days when people did not have abortions and they had larger 
families.  The empty carriage represents today with your 
abortions and smaller families because of your desire to have 
more material things.  If it were not for your immigrants coming 
in, you would barely be replacing your population.  Population 
in the wealthier nations is about static, but in the Third World 
countries there is much growth.  The poorer countries are 
finding it hard to find food and water for their people, which 
is why so many are dying from disease and they do not have 
enough to eat.  Some charity organizations are providing only a 
token of what is needed.  It is difficult for Me to see such a 
disparity of wealth and plenty on one side against the poor and 



their threat of survival on the other side.  If the money spent 
on weapons of war were directed to buy food and ship it to where 
it is needed, there would be less people dying from hunger and 
war.  It is the one world people who start the wars for profit, 
and they do not have any charity in mind to help the starving 
millions.  Your worldly people only focus on money and what they 
can do to gain more money.  My faithful are focused on love of 
Me and helping others.  Keep your eyes on following Me and 
worshiping Me, instead of on wealth and material things that the 
worldly worship.” 
 
Tuesday, May 8, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s world a car is an 
important need to your mobility in obtaining your necessities 
and running your errands.  So in the vision when your car is not 
working, it is a major problem until you can get it fixed.  
Sometimes cars can be easily fixed as with flat tires where you 
could help someone.  It is for these minimal fix it jobs that it 
is a blessing for someone to help a stranded driver, especially 
at night where you are more vulnerable to theft.  It is even 
more of a help if you can assist people after an accident before 
ambulances can be called.  At times you may have an opportunity 
to help someone in need, so be open in your heart to reach out 
to that person.  If you were the one in need, you would be 
grateful for anyone’s assistance.  All that you do for others 
will store up heavenly treasure for your day of judgment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this flowing water in the church is 
the Easter message about faith, Baptism, and the forgiveness of 
sins.  When you are baptized, you are brought into the Church as 
a member of My faithful.  You are led by your parents to learn 
the beliefs of your faith.  You all need to make commitments and 
priorities in your life, but most of all you are called to serve 
Me and love Me.  I am your Creator and I love all of those whom 
I have created, but I have also given each one of you a mission 
in life to follow.  If you truly love Me, then I should be your 
first priority in this life because all that you see around you 
in this life is passing away, but your soul lives on forever.  
You can show your love for Me in your daily prayer life, and in 
the charity that you should show for others.  Faith in Me and My 
Good News of salvation should be a primary concern for your 
eternal destination.  You have a need for Me in your life 
because you can only find peace and rest for your soul in Me, 
for you are nothing without Me.  I give you graces in My 
sacraments to help you in all phases of your life, no matter 
which vocation that you choose.  The depth of your commitment to 
follow Me will determine your eternal destination.  Those, who 
place Me first in their lives and follow My Commandments, will 



find eternal rest in heaven.  Those, who do not keep their 
commitment of faith with Me and reject Me, could be leading 
themselves to eternity in hell.  Follow the narrow road to Me in 
heaven, and keep your commitment in faith to Me, and you will be 
greatly rewarded in heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, May 9, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s reading from the Acts of 
the Apostles there was some disagreement over Gentile converts 
whether or not they needed to be circumcised.  In previous 
readings there was also a problem when some of My disciples left 
because they could not accept My Real Presence in the Host in 
eating My Body and drinking My Blood.  This vision in the 
refuges points out a more serious division in My Church that is 
coming, when a schismatic church will arise that accepts New Age 
teachings and accepts fornication, masturbation, and homosexual 
acts as not mortal sins.  This denial of My Commandments and 
teaching of a worship of things and not Me, is open heresy and 
My faithful remnant should separate themselves from such 
idolaters.  Those, who accept the teachings of the schismatic 
church, are on the road to perdition and eventually to hell.  
Keep My Commandments and follow the apostolic teachings of the 
Bible and your traditions, and you will be saved from the evil 
ones who are trying to deceive you.  Be aware of these coming 
divisions so you can go with My faithful remnant in safety.” 
 
Wednesday, May 9, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is a mystery of your faith to 
try and comprehend the Blessed Trinity of Three Persons in One 
God.  You have seen the symbols of a burning bush, a gold Light, 
or an old man representing God the Father as a Creator and the 
figure of ‘I AM’ in the Old Testament.  You have seen a white 
dove, a strong wind, and tongues of fire over people as symbols 
for God the Holy Spirit who is all love and enables life in 
everyone.  You have seen Me as a man walking among My apostles, 
pictures of Me crucified on a cross, and a vision of Me 
transfigured in a glorified body.  You try and separate Our 
Persons in a three dimensional vision for your earthly 
understanding of Our Presence.  But in reality We are all 
spirits with no restrictions by your worldly dimensions.  We 
also are always present simultaneously as One God which is 
impossible for man’s little brain to ever fully grasp who We 
are.  Our powers are also infinite without description.  It is 
enough for man to know how much We love you, and how you are 
totally dependent on Us for everything.  Do not be distracted by 
worldly things and the lies of the devil, but keep your focus on 
loving Us in everything that you do.  By giving your will over 



to Our Divine Will, We can use all of your talents to realize 
all of your potential as a human being of body and soul.” 
 
Thursday, May 10, 2007: (Blessed Damien) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, today’s Gospel of St. John speaks 
of My love for man, and I have given man the ability to love Me 
in return.  There are many people that pray to Me, but most of 
these are prayers of petition in desperate needs.  There are 
also My faithful remnant that pray to Me daily in their 
consecration to Me.  This total giving of self over to My Divine 
Will is what I desire most from My people.  I hear all of your 
prayers, but do not just come to Me in your hour of need.  Come 
to Me every day and pray from your heart and not just words.  My 
Blessed Mother’s rosary is a beautiful prayer, but pray it with 
meaning while you block out all of the worldly concerns.  Formal 
prayer is a way to show your love for Me, but informal words to 
Me of your love are even a better show of your personal love for 
Me.  I cherish your tears of love, and your special remembrance 
of Me in your daily prayers.  Many people forget Me during the 
week, but I am consoled by My prayer warriors and those in 
contemplative orders who pray in silence.  Prayer is most needed 
in your world to offset all of the evil going on in sin, wars, 
and demonic worship.  One day all of this evil will be defeated, 
but for now you must have patient endurance through My grace.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you look closely at the 
beautiful spring flowers, you are struck by their color and 
intricate shapes and sizes as part of My creation.  My human 
family are a little like the flowers in that you bloom 
beautifully in your good works, but then gradually your body 
fades away.  Your body may die, but your soul is like a 
beautiful flower that never fades away or dies.  When I look at 
each person, I am more focused on the beauty of your soul than 
your outward appearances.  This is why souls in mortal sin are 
very displeasing to look at.  You can keep your original beauty 
in your soul by frequent Confession.  Pray for all souls in 
their dying moments so they may be saved from hell by My mercy.  
Pray also for all souls that could be in purgatory and are in 
need of your prayers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the buildings that house your 
government officials were built some years ago when your 
representatives were a little closer to the people.  In your 
government of today corporate interests and the central bankers 
are controlling what is being passed as legislation.  It is very 
difficult for the people to complain about any injustices 
because both parties are controlled by money so you cannot vote 
them out.  Pray that your representatives are following Godly 



principles instead of having more concern for money and being 
re-elected.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Iran is becoming more adamant in 
pursuing its weapons of war, and they do not want to be 
influenced by UN sanctions against them.  There is an alignment 
of Russia and China behind Iran because of oil exports which 
makes it difficult for other nations to try and change Iran’s 
policies.  Any war over Iran could cause a larger conflict to 
ensue.  Pray for peace in this area that all hostilities could 
be brought to an end.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you are seeing a lot of focus on 
polling of people’s opinions on how your government officials 
are doing their job, as well as all those aspiring to be 
president.  It is by their deeds that you can judge someone, but 
you must remember that their words may not be truthful by what 
they do in their actions.  I had warned America not to go to war 
in Iraq, and now you are in a worse position than before the war 
started.  This war has been dragged on by the one world people 
who only want blood money profits and to destroy your military 
and your economy for their takeover.  See that perpetuating 
these wars actually helps these evil ones to destroy your 
country.  It is better to love and make peace, than to continue 
hate and more wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Congress has received a mandate 
by the people to bring this war to a close and that is why there 
is a battle over the funding of this war.  For four years your 
military has not really stopped the suicide killings and bombing 
of your troops.  These insurgents are intent on killing you and 
innocent citizens for as long as it takes to drive you out of 
their lands.  Your intent to change this situation is not as 
strong, and you will finally leave because of the impatience of 
your people.  You cannot force your will on these people only to 
protect your precious oil imports.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you saw floods a few years ago in 
New Orleans, but now you are seeing serious flooding in the 
middle of your country.  The tornadoes and heavy rainstorms have 
been causing destruction in many of your states.  The fires in 
California and Florida are also a threat to your food supplies.  
You have seen much violence as nature and man-made weather 
machines are causing great damage in your country.  Pray for 
those affected by these disasters that may be helped with their 
needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you are being brought to 
your knees by disasters and the effects of your wars.  When you 
see nature’s violence in the weather and man’s violence in 
killing, there is a parallel in showing how nature is giving you 
a mirror image of man’s evil actions.  Even some destruction is 



brought on by punishment for sin and man’s intention to worsen 
storms in order for the one world people to gain control.  Pray 
in earnest for all of these intentions to bring back peace and 
harmony to your peoples.”  
 
Friday, May 11, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, America spends more money on fuel 
per person than any other country.  You are so in love with your 
large gas eating vehicles that you do not realize how 
inefficient they are for gas and creating pollution.  Your 
Congress is finally seeing the light to mandate more fuel 
efficient vehicles to use less gas and create less pollution.  
This is an approach that will demand smaller vehicles and 
cheaper hybrid technology.  The advantages are staggering to 
reduce your fuel consumption so you will be less dependent on 
foreign oil imports, less pollutants will be formed, and there 
will be less strain on refineries so prices can be reduced.  The 
losers will be the car manufacturers who make more money on 
larger cars, and the oil industry that would see less demand for 
their products.  It is the lobbies of the car manufacturers and 
the oil companies that are in favor of large vehicles and poor 
gas efficiency that have prevented such a change over many 
years.  Take the greed out of these industries and the average 
people will see less cost for fuel and their vehicles.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you wake up in the morning and 
you are able to walk, breathe properly with no diseases, and 
have good mental health, then you should give Me thanks for your 
good health and a chance to live another day in this life.  When 
you complain of a few things that did not go your way, think of 
how it could be a lot worse if you were blind, or in a wheel 
chair with bad health.  Your health is a gift to you and it 
should be greatly appreciated.  When you think that you have 
some troubles, they are nothing compared to losing your house by 
fire, a flood, or by a tornado.  Many people  are being tested 
worse than you.  Each person during life could suffer physical 
pain from accidents or health problems.  Your mortal body is 
very fragile and any number of things could happen to you.  
Wearing blessed sacramentals and blessing your home can provide 
protection for your body and your soul from evil influences.  
Again be most thankful for your gift of faith and continue to 
serve Me and your neighbor out of love.  People around you need 
your assistance in getting to doctors or the hospital.  Be 
willing and open to help someone in need, especially your 
friends and relatives.  You can also help at times by praying 
for people in hard times, or extending some financial charity to 
them.  Love one another as I love you.” 
 



Saturday, May 12, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, yesterday I asked you to be 
thankful for your health, but today’s vision is about being 
thankful for your plentiful food and fresh water.  Here in 
America you can go to your local grocery store and buy from a 
large selection of brand name foods.  In the same way you have 
fresh water piped to your house.  With a water heater you can 
have hot or cold water for drinking, cooking, and bathing.  Be 
thankful for these daily comforts because in some poor countries 
there are starving people and fresh water is hard to find.  Life 
can be a terrible struggle when you have trouble even satisfying 
your basic daily necessities.  In addition to being thankful for 
your food and water, it would be a loving gesture to help your 
neighbor by sending donations for food to the starving people of 
the world.  Even some people in your own country could be helped 
by donations to your local food shelves.  Pray for everyone in 
finding the necessary food and water to survive.” 
 
Sunday, May 13, 2007: (Mother’s Day) 
 Jesus said:  “My son, this is a great day to celebrate with 
all mothers and also with My Blessed Mother who is mother to all 
of mankind.  You have been reading some nice spiritual books at 
Adoration, but I want you to pick up your Bible again so you can 
read through the Book of Revelation over time.  I am asking you 
to read this Book because events are moving fast, and this book 
more than any other prepares you for the end times.  Even 
today’s reading described the beauty of the New Jerusalem that I 
will bring down to earth as the beginning of the Era of Peace.  
Rejoice My faithful when you will see Me coming in glory to 
celebrate My victory over the evil ones.” 
 Note: My mother asked me to visit her grave site in the 
cemetery on Mother’s day.  She wanted us boys to remember her 
and to keep her picture in view to be part of the family as 
little David wanted also. 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked you to read the Book 
of Revelation because it speaks of a great battle at Armageddon.  
The good forces will be led by My angels against the evil demons 
of Satan.  You have read the end of the story and you know that 
I will be the victor over the evil ones.  There is no compromise 
with the devil, so you must call on My grace in My Name to 
shield you from his lies and his temptations.  The evil ones 
will be tested by My plagues in the end times, even as My 
faithful will be persecuted for believing in God.  To learn of 
the outcome of this battle, you need to read this Book of 
Revelation for yourself.  Trust in Me for your protection at My 
refuges during this brief evil reign.” 
 



Monday, May 14, 2007: (St. Matthias) 
 Jesus said: “My people, St. John the Baptist lived in the 
desert in preparation for his mission to announce My coming as 
the Messiah, the Lamb of God.  He baptized many by water as the 
people repented of their sins.  He was the last of the Old 
Testament prophets who heralded My coming while he lived a 
hermit’s life in the desert.  Many contemplative monks lived a 
solitary, quiet life in the monasteries to be close to their 
Lord.  Even today there are more prophets of this age heralding 
My coming again in the end times.  Some may not want to hear 
this message because they are too taken up with the cares and 
pleasures of this life that measure a person’s worth in how much 
money and possessions they have.  I assure you that this world’s 
wealth is fleeting, and a persons’s real wealth is their faith 
and their treasure of good deeds in heaven.  So do not spend 
your time in this life chasing after elusive wealth of the 
world, but seek the Kingdom of God first and everything else 
will be granted to you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people need a 
provocative action from Iran to get your people to fight a war 
against Iran.  You do not have the numbers of troops for an 
assault, but there could be an air attack.  This vision of ships 
as an oil tanker and an aircraft carrier would be ideal targets 
for Iran’s ship missiles.  Such an attack could even be 
fabricated for this one world purpose.  There already was a 
false rumor of such an attack and oil prices reacted until it 
was dismissed as untrue.  If such shipping was threatened, it 
could cause rapid reactions that could get out of control into a 
wider war.  Pray that such missile attacks do not occur, or 
there could be dramatic consequences to a war and oil supplies 
to many countries.” 
 
Tuesday, May 15, 2007: (St. Isidore) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this whirlpool of water represents 
a whirlwind of rapid events that will be coming soon.  You 
already have seen some dramatic events with arson fires, 
tornadoes, and serious flooding.  The other vision of waves of 
water coming ashore represents the type of events that will have 
to do with water from the seas.  These events could be from 
hurricanes or tsunamis from underwater earthquakes.  Another 
part of this water story is about how the weather patterns are 
changing that put too much rain in some areas causing floods, 
and too little in other areas causing droughts.  You have seen 
this kind of activity before, only with global warming, all of 
these kinds of events are going to be increased in their 
severity.  Pray that you will have enough warning to evacuate 
any areas that could be threatened by these coming events.”  



 Jesus said: “My people, as the time to go to My refuges 
draws close, I am reminding you of all the miracles that I will 
perform for you at My refuges.  This vision of an outline of 
more floors being added on to an existing dwelling is how I will 
multiply more dwellings for everyone to have a shelter.  The 
invisible nature of these dwellings is so that the evil ones 
will not be able to see you or detect you at My refuges.  These 
added structures are where there is little room to expand.  
Where there is more land, I will multiply buildings all over the 
land.  Do not have any fear of the evil ones.  I will protect 
your souls with My angels, and your bodies by My angel power 
which is greater than any power of the demons.  Pray for your 
deliverance in this brief hour of evil so you are not martyred 
in the trial of the tribulation.  Some will be martyred for 
their faith, but they will become instant saints.” 
 
Wednesday, May 16, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in many of the accounts in the Acts 
of the Apostles you have witnessed how St. Paul and his 
companions were criticized and nearly stoned to death for 
preaching about My Resurrection and loving everyone, even your 
enemies.  At times you have seen how they were placed in prisons 
because of how they were teaching My new Gospel of love.  
Sometimes they were miraculously released, but later on they 
remained in prison until they were martyred.  I am showing you a 
dungeon prison because some of My faithful will also be 
imprisoned for their faith during the tribulation.  As fewer and 
fewer come to prayer groups and even to Sunday Mass, the faith 
is waning in fervor even among My people.  Some will be leaving 
for My refuges, but how many will be strong enough to die 
instead of giving up their faith?  Those, who are captured in 
the detention death camps, may have to deal with this reality.  
Be strong in your faith to bear this brief reign of evil, and 
you will have your heavenly reward with Me and My saints and 
angels.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My creation is vast and beautiful 
when you have an opportunity to view it up in the sky.  This 
view of a sandy desert could be in several locations all over 
the earth.  I am showing you no sign of rain in this area 
because you are going to see more droughts as time goes on.  
Without enough water, crops will be harder to grow, and there 
could be famine and pestilence in these extremely dry areas.  Do 
not fear because at My refuges you will have adequate amounts of 
food and water in order to survive.  The evil ones will take 
advantage of these famines in order to sell food with mandatory 
smart cards or chips in the body.  My faithful will have their 
food stored up for such a time so they can share it with others 



without needing chips in the body.  Everything that I have given 
you in the messages has been a preparation for the end times 
that you have seen prophesied in the Book of Revelation.  Stay 
close to Me in faith and I will protect your soul and body 
throughout this trial of the tribulation.”  
 
Thursday, May 17, 2007: (Ascension of Jesus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, as I left My disciples, I gave them 
one last command: (Matt. 28:19-20) ‘Go, therefore, and make 
disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the Name of the 
Father, and of the Son, and of the Holy Spirit, teaching them to 
observe all that I have commanded you; and behold, I am with you 
all days, even unto the consummation of the world.’  My 
disciples waited in Jerusalem until they received the tongues of 
fire of the Holy Spirit.  Once they received the gifts of the 
Holy Spirit, they went forth and spread My message even as I 
directed them.  All of My baptized faithful are also obliged to 
spread My message of love to all the nations, especially to all 
of those around you, and even in your own household.  Faith in 
Me is a gift from Baptism, but each person must make a personal 
commitment to consecrate themselves to Me every day.  I am the 
One who has given you life in the spirit of your soul.  The Holy 
Spirit dwells in you, especially at Confirmation.  It is not 
easy to deny yourself and the world so you can be totally 
committed to doing My Will.  This is your calling to Me, if you 
are to be perfected to enter heaven yourself.  This is the same 
faith and love of Me that you are called to instill in others to 
conversion.  Those, who hear your words and come to Me in the 
sacraments, will thank you for the most important gift of their 
spiritual life.  Bringing souls to Me is the greatest gift that 
you could give of yourself to Me in love.  Do not give up your 
efforts to evangelize, but continue on your mission to bear 
fruit with the gifts that I have given you.”  
 Prayer Group: 
    Jesus said: “My people, it is hard to see the glory of My 
suffering on the cross, but this is the price that I had to pay 
for the sins of man in the past, present, and the future.  Every 
day you may have physical pains, persecutions, or criticisms, 
and I want you to unite all of these with My ongoing suffering 
for sins.  Just as My death redeemed all of you, your offering 
up of your pain can also have redemptive merit for those that 
you are praying for.  I am making a special request that you put 
a fair sized crucifix or a large painting of My Crucifixion on 
the altar for your prayer meetings.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, do not wait until you die, when it 
will be too late in your life to make your peace with Me.  In 
other words make frequent Confession a part of your life, so you 



always have your soul pure and ready to meet Me before I call 
you home.  When you are in your casket, it will be too late for 
repentance, so tell Me of your sorrow for your sins now before 
you die.  Take the time also to seek forgiveness of those whom 
you have offended, and forgive those that you may have a grudge 
against.  Do not go to your grave without making amends with 
your neighbor.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, fresh water is becoming harder to 
find for people all over the earth.  Every person requires fresh 
water to drink in order to survive.  As the earth’s population 
requires more water, it may be  increasingly necessary to start 
finding cheap ways to distill salt water and possibly utilize 
the salt residue.  Distilling water can be expensive, but 
possibly the best source where there is not enough rain water, 
wells, or fresh water lakes and rivers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the old Mass and the Mass of today 
are both acceptable to My present Church.  There are some who 
want to hold on to the old Mass because they think that it is 
more reverent, and they are allowed to do so.  The new Mass uses 
the language of the area, but some liberties were taken in the 
translation.  There are also several different rites that are 
still under the pope.  Pray for unity of My people in these 
various rites, even though there is a coming split with the 
schismatic church.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know how My faithful disciples 
prayed for what to do before the coming of the Holy Spirit.  
During this time before Pentecost, you could make a daily prayer 
in a Novena for peace in the Middle East, especially in Iraq and 
Afghanistan.  There are a lot of people who want to see this war 
brought to an end.  So a prayer crusade for peace is very much 
needed from all of My prayer warriors.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, one of your prayer intentions 
should be for the lukewarm people who are too lazy to attend 
Sunday Mass regularly.  Your prayers are needed to strengthen 
their faith so they can change their priorities in putting Me 
first.  These souls know what they should be doing, but they are 
allowing Satan to make excuses for them in not attending Sunday 
Mass.  Many do not  think of Me except on Sunday, but if they 
stay away all of the time, then they will allow Satan to harden 
their hearts to Me.  Pray to wake these souls up to reason for 
the proper destination of their souls in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are not many feast days to 
celebrate the Holy Spirit, so this day should be a special 
celebration for the Third Person of the Blessed Trinity.  You 
are temples of the Holy Spirit as He dwells in each one of your 
to sustain your very existence.  As the apostles received the 
gifts of the Holy Spirit, they were filled with courage, love 



and all the seven gifts.  As you celebrate this feast day, ask 
the Holy Spirit to enlighten your faith life as My apostles, so 
you will have more courage and strength to proclaim My Gospel of 
love.” 
 
Friday, May 18, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you My Blessed Mother 
and St. Joseph as loving parents that should be an example for 
all parents to imitate.  It is not easy in today’s world to 
bring up a family where there are so many attacks on family 
life.  It is even harder at times to have everyone home to have 
dinner as a family.  Today, you are dealing with trans gender 
people, homosexual marriage, divorce, and abortion.  Many 
couples are not even getting married, but they live in 
fornication.  It is the children who are getting so disoriented 
as to what is normal or what is a moral way to live.  Your 
movies and TV programming again are showing violence, nudity, 
and vulgar language.  In this environment it is difficult to 
teach the faith and morals because it is so opposite to life 
around you.  Even if you are criticized for living a prayerful 
and holy life for Me, it is better for your soul than living in 
a worldly fashion of what Satan is offering.  As you view the 
extent of evil around you, this in itself is a sign to you of 
the end times among you.  Protect your children from this evil 
filth and continue to give Me praise and glory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these flames causing the dome of a 
church to be knocked off represent how the demons are trying to 
attack My Church.  The masons in My Church will cause a major 
split between the schismatic church and My faithful remnant.  
This remnant will hold true to My Commandments and My 
traditions, and this is the part of My Church that the gates of 
hell will not prevail against.  The schismatic church will be 
misled by the demons to follow New Age teachings which are a 
worship of worldly things.  This false church will also teach 
that the sexual sins are no longer mortal sins.  There is only 
one God to worship and that is Me.  Anyone, who asks you to 
worship anything else, is trying to mislead you on the road to 
hell.  Follow My Will in the mission that I have given you, and 
you will find your reward in heaven.” 
 
Saturday, May 19, 2007: (Bette Turpyn funeral) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are a large number of people 
who are more focused on this life on earth than on their eternal 
destination.  Every time that you see someone in the casket at a 
funeral, it should make you think of how prepared you are to 
die.  There are a good number of people without any religion and 
they are not prepared for their judgment.  The rest of My people 



do give Me praise and thanks for all that I do for them.  The 
cobweb in the balcony represents the lukewarm and those who are 
not thinking of Me or their spiritual life.  These people need 
to change their lives to come to know and love Me, as well as 
repent of their sins if they expect any chance of coming to 
heaven.  That is why I constantly am asking My prayer warriors 
to pray for these potentially lost souls before they could fall 
into hell.  Some of these souls have known Me in the past, and 
they will have a heavier responsibility if they do not return to 
loving Me.  All of these souls can possibly be converted, but 
they must make the needed commitment to worship and love Me.  
You can pray for the change in the disposition of their souls to 
loving Me, but some souls have a high price because of their 
sins, or their rejection of My mission.  Continue to pray for 
these poor sinners who may fall into hell if they do not have a 
prayer advocate for them.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, in the spring you see everyone out 
cutting their grass and sometimes more than once a week before 
the grass gets dried out in the summer.  This cutting of grass 
refers to the judgment time when I will send My angels to 
harvest the souls.  (Rev. 14:14-20) ‘And I saw, and behold, a 
white cloud, and upon the cloud one sitting like to a Son of 
Man, having upon His head a crown of gold and in His hand a 
sharp sickle.’  I will send one angel to gather the wheat of My 
faithful into My barn of heaven at My Banquet.  Then I will send 
another angel to gather the clusters of grapes of the evil ones 
to be placed in the winepress of My wrath in hell.  This is why 
it is important to have your soul pure for your judgment so I 
will let you into heaven.  Those, who are evil, unclean, and 
full of hate, will be cursed and thrown into hell.  Your deeds 
and fruits will be a testimony to what kind of life that you 
have led.  Your good deeds will save you, but the useless chaff 
of the weeds of evil will be thrown into the eternal fire.” 
 
Sunday, May 20, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some who like going to 
the latest movies better than coming to Sunday Mass and receive 
Me in Holy Communion.  For those, who believe in My Real 
Presence in the Host, they would go hundreds of miles to receive 
Me in person at a Mass.  Being with your loving Lord is the 
closest taste of heaven that you could receive on earth.  
Watching a movie does not even come close to sharing your love 
with Me.  Movies and things of this world are very cold and pass 
away very quickly, leaving you wanting for peace and not being 
satisfied.  When you receive My Eucharist, your soul is 
completely satisfied with the peace of My love.  When you open 
your heart to My love, you desire to love Me and serve Me more 



than the world.  I am the only One who can satisfy your soul, 
because your soul is attracted to its Creator and Master.  To be 
with Me in heaven I call you to obey My Commandments in loving 
Me and your neighbor as yourself.  Desiring to be with Me in 
heaven means you have to deny yourself and deny all of your 
worldly desires.  So it is better to love Me more than the 
movies, because you will have to eventually purify this desire 
out of your mind in order to be fully focused on Me to come to 
heaven.” 
 
Monday, May 21, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this massive stone over My grave 
was miraculously opened at the time of My Resurrection.  The 
Holy Spirit is the life giving Spirit for breathing life into 
all living beings.  At the beginning of My life at conception as 
a man, the Holy Spirit overshadowed My Blessed Mother to 
conceive Me in her womb.  In the same way the Holy Spirit put 
life back into My body as a man which is that same burst of 
energy that put the image on the Shroud of Turin.  At that 
moment also, this stone was rolled away and a great light 
blinded the soldiers.  I became the stone rejected by the 
builders, but I was the cornerstone of My Church that leads My 
people.  Rising from the dead in a real body could not be 
accomplished by anyone else but Me.  I have given you this 
example, since all of My faithful are promised to rise body and 
soul with Me at the last judgment.  This is also why I called 
St. Peter ‘the rock’ on whom I will build My Church because he 
in the succession of popes represents My voice on earth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this scene out in a desolate 
country could be an area for a cave or a refuge.  If someone is 
called to prepare a refuge, it would be necessary to have a 
water well to be self-sufficient, since you cannot live without 
water.  This becomes more of a problem in desert areas.  During 
the tribulation I will provide miraculous water wells if there 
is no water already present at a refuge.  I will multiply food 
or provide food where there is none available.  My angels will 
provide Holy Communion when it is not available also.  I 
promised you that I would always be with you, even during the 
coming evil days of the Antichrist.  Be prepared to have a 
backpack filled with sacramentals and camping gear for a hasty 
trip to a refuge for My protection.  Call on My Name to protect 
you from the demons and the one world people who will try to 
imprison you for your faith in Me.  Better to seek out My 
refuges than be taken to the detention center death camps.  Your 
money will do you no good without smart cards or chips in the 
body.  You are about to be stripped of all of your comforts and 
pleasures, but this will help bring you closer to sainthood.  Be 



patient in your suffering for soon I will bring My victory over 
the evil ones and you will see your reward in My Era of Peace 
and later in heaven.” 
Tuesday, May 22, 2007: (St. Rita) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been reading in the Acts 
of the Apostles and in St. Paul’s epistles all of the missionary 
efforts of St. Paul in bringing people My Word of the Good News.  
St. Paul speaks of how he was stoned, shipwrecked, and 
persecuted in many ways by the Jews and the authorities where he 
taught.  In all of his trials he continued to have courage, even 
as the Holy Spirit led him and gave him what to say.  Many were 
converted to My Gospel through St. Paul’s teachings and that of 
his companions.  You are fortunate to have these writings so you 
can see what the Early Church had to endure.  Whoever believed 
in this new way many times risked death and alienation from 
their families and friends.  Now in today’s world teaching My 
Way is very familiar because it has been taught for many years.  
But these are evil times because the people are attracted to 
material things, fame, and money which are becoming idols before 
Me.  Those, who preach My message today, are even persecuted for 
speaking out against abortion, fornication, masturbation, and 
homosexual acts.  Some people are so attached to their sins of 
pleasure that they do not want to hear anyone criticize their 
sins, even if they need to stop them to gain heaven.  You have a 
very cold and hedonistic society that is making laws in defiance 
of My Commandments.  Despite these persecutions, My faithful 
still need to have courage from the Holy Spirit to spread My 
Word of love to all the nations.  Keep this spirit of evangelism 
of St. Paul alive in your world so souls can hear My Word and be 
saved.” 
 (Christina’s Confirmation) Jesus said: “My son and your 
family, this is a great honor to celebrate the many 
Confirmations of these young people.  This is a spiritual 
milestone in the lives of all of My faithful when you are 
confirmed and receive the gifts of the Holy Spirit.  This is a 
spiritual affirmation of your commitment to be one of My 
disciples by saying ‘yes’ to the beliefs of the faith.  It is 
one thing to speak these words, but it will be your future 
actions that will truly give witness to your steadfastness in 
the faith.  Just as your godparents at your Baptism are there to 
help you, so now your Confirmation sponsor also needs to inspire 
the newly confirmed with a strong faith.  As all of the family 
celebrates this Confirmation, be thankful for the work of the 
Holy Spirit in the tongue of fire that will help Christina carry 
on in her spiritual life.” 
Note: I prayed to Jesus that the Holy Spirit give a double 
portion of His Spirit to all the family members, especially to 



those who have special needs. 
 
Wednesday, May 23, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you several messages 
about new volcano eruptions that could have an impact on your 
weather and possible loss of life in the immediate area.  As you 
see more and more volcanic activity, you will also see more 
demons unleashed from these pits of hell that will bring more 
evil into the world.  These are signs of the coming tribulation 
time when you will see an evil far beyond what you have seen 
until now.  Even today We are viewing many souls passing into 
hell because they fail to love Me and acknowledge My Lordship 
over their lives.  You have heard Me preach on the need for 
evangelization to save souls from going to hell.  With an 
increasing evil you will have to double your efforts to save 
souls.  If you could see hell and how these souls will suffer 
forever in this pool of fire, you would be inspired more to keep 
souls from suffering this fate.  Unfortunately, these souls are 
allowing their earthly desires to cover their spiritual desires 
and they become too lazy in their attempts to know and love Me.  
These souls are addicted to the world, and they need My 
faithful’s prayers and encouragement to save them from the fate 
of hell.”   
 
Wednesday, May 23, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is another warning to those 
who live around San Francisco.  I am showing you a vision of a 
large earthquake that will even shake bridges apart.  This area 
is prone to earthquake activity, but it is also calling on My 
wrath because of their blatant disregard for My Commandments.  
My justice will be falling upon areas of great sin in many 
natural disasters.  Pray that people will move away from this 
area because the devastation will be great, as the geography of 
the coastline will change.  Pray also for the souls in great sin 
there who could die and go to hell, unless they are prayed for 
or their lives are changed.” 
 
Thursday, May 24, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this serpent on a pew in a church 
is a sign to you that Satan is in the Church trying to divide 
it.  I know that your desire is to unify My Church, but there is 
coming a day when you will see a formal split between the 
schismatic church and My faithful remnant.  Even I had to endure 
Judas who was a traitor among My apostles.  But Scripture had to 
be fulfilled in that I had to suffer and die for mankind’s sins 
at the hands of a traitor.  So today, you also will have a Judas 
in your midst leading this schismatic church which also is in 



Scripture in various texts.  You know that the beasts of 
Revelation will have their hour of evil, but fear not because I 
will protect the souls of My faithful.  Some of My faithful will 
suffer martyrdom, but they will be saints and an inspiration to 
the rest of My faithful protected at My refuges.  Be in 
prayerful vigilance since I will soon come to vanquish these 
evil ones who will be chained in hell.” 

Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you can see the anger in Satan as 
he works through these vandals in destroying crucifixes and the 
statues.  Satan’s most vicious attack is against My Eucharist.  
He directs his worshipers to steal Hosts out of the tabernacles 
so they could be desecrated at a black mass.  There is an attack 
against all that is sacred in My Church, and it is difficult to 
make a defense of your traditions.  But you must preserve your 
traditions so you can pass them on to your children.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is difficult to talk to people 
of the time when evil will be so bad that you will run to the 
nearest refuge to keep from being captured by the one world 
people.  These evil ones will be driven by Satan and the 
Antichrist to persecute and kill all religious people.  I will 
not leave you orphans, so I am having some faithful set up 
refuges of protection all over your country.  This is in answer 
to all the detention center death camps that also are being set 
up all over your country.  When you see a world famine, a split 
in My Church, and mandatory chips in the body, this will be the 
time to call on Me to have your guardian angel lead you to the 
nearest refuge.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your modern day warfare has 
discarded the battleship because missiles have become more 
accurate as a weapon of choice instead of large shells.  Even 
many surface ships as aircraft carriers are becoming more 
vulnerable to missiles and nuclear tipped torpedoes.  Man is 
constantly working on more advanced explosives and killing 
machines when money becomes no object.  Yet in the latest Iraq 
war it is rocket propelled grenades and road bombs that have 
become the greatest killers.  Warfare against America has taken 
different faces in even desperate suicide bombers, even as the 
Japanese used such attacks against your ships in World War II.  
You are seeing a determined enemy is more dangerous than all of 
your modern weapons.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, people on farms or communities 
living away from the cities store their food in the ground to 
preserve it when they do not have enough refrigerator space to 
freeze food.  These techniques will be useful for My refuges to 
store food when electricity may not be available.  I will 
multiply food for My faithful in your need, but you will need to 



be able to produce or store some food that will be multiplied.  
There will be a man-made famine in addition to poor growing 
conditions, and it will be a controlled distribution of food by 
microchips.  Pray and be prepared for this trial.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is a sad day when more of your 
farmers are growing corn so they can make ethanol to fuel your 
cars.  This is a recyclable  fuel source to replace a dependency 
on oil, but the sad part is how many people are starving each 
day and they would be happy to eat corn.  Your people consume 
enough fuel in your cars that it would be almost impossible to 
grow enough crops for fuel to replace your gasoline.  
Conservation of your fuels and more efficient vehicles could 
save some of your fuel needs.  This is one more comfort in 
travel that will be increasingly controlled.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many different kinds of stores make 
a business in selling seeds, tubers, and food crops for flowers 
and food.  These are plants of My creation that are enjoyed by 
many for their colors and unique shapes as well as ways to 
provide food.  This seed business is becoming more controlled as 
a result of your many hybrids to make more money and keep people 
dependent on seed makers.  This will be another means to control 
your food crops.  This is also another reason to try and obtain 
original food seeds without hybrids, so you can grow your own 
seed for the next year.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you just witnessed recently at a 
Confirmation how the Holy Spirit was enabling all of the young 
people to be ‘soldiers of Christ’.  These youth are more 
laborers  being sent into My vineyard to harvest souls in 
repentance to be saved.  When you come to Mass on Pentecost, 
call on the Holy Spirit to bring you His gifts so that you may 
be empowered to be a better Christian and a good example to help 
evangelize souls.” 
 
Friday, May 25, 2007: (St. Venerable Bede) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this crushed steel 
because your American Steel manufacturers are being threatened 
by imports and foreign purchases of these factories.  There is a 
need for cheap steel in manufacturing your vehicles, large 
trucks, ships, and military equipment.  These industries would 
rather depend on American made steel than be dependent on 
foreign imports or foreign owned steel factories.  Foreign 
dependence on oil has caused problems with supply and a high 
price.  This could become a security threat to your military if 
you had to mobilize more hardware and your foreign exporters 
became your enemies and refused to send you more steel.  Your 
large multinational corporations are dictating their wishes to 
your politicians and by threatening job losses, they are drawing 



corporate welfare and less allegiance to America.  These are 
more issues threatening America’s sovereignty as the one world 
people continue their attempts at takeover under the guise of 
this North American Union.  Pray for the souls of your sinners 
in America to seek repentance, or I will take away your wealth 
and your comforts.” 
  Jesus said: “My people, already you have read articles of 
how the one world people are starting to build superhighways for 
their North American Union under the NAFTA Treaty.  It would be 
interesting to see where the money is being allocated for this 
project.  It is even of more concern why these one world people 
are using Spanish contractors to do their dirty work.  If 
American contractors learned of why they are building these 
highways, they may object to this incursion on America’s 
sovereignty.  They are planning that foreign contractors would 
not have such an objection.  The extent of the one world 
people’s plans for takeover are moving  ahead very quickly under 
the guise of security and trade.  Once these highways are in 
place and your military and your economy are compromised, you 
will see a rapid takeover through martial law, where you will 
lose your rights and freedoms.  All of the current executive 
orders from your presidents are ready for takeover at the 
declaration of a national emergency from a preplanned event.  Be 
prepared to go to My refuges as soon as this emergency martial 
law is declared.  Pray for My protection and My miracles that 
will keep the evil ones from capturing you.” 
 
Saturday, May 26, 2007: (St. Philip Neri) 
 Jesus said: “My people, has it occurred to you that many of 
the items that you buy in your stores are made by slave labor in 
Communist China? Many of your American based multinational 
companies are trying to cut their costs by buying their 
materials from the cheapest source.  Since wages are very low in 
China relative to America, this is why many of America’s 
manufacturing jobs have gone overseas.  With such an inequity in 
labor costs, it is hard for American workers to compete in this 
marketplace.  Much of America’s technology and movies are being 
stolen or pirated with no royalties in China, and then resold 
cheaply in your country.  This dependency on China could become 
a problem if China uses this as blackmail to take over Taiwan.  
China is also using this trade wealth in dollars to build up 
their military weaponry and they could deal in euros to threaten 
your currency.  It is time for your people to decide between 
cheaper goods and dependency on other countries vs. your more 
expensive goods made in your own country.  If there is not any 
protection for your manufacturing workers, then you will only be 
a country of cheap service jobs.  This is part of the one world 



people’s plan to remove the middle class for their future 
takeover.  Pray that your children may find meaningful jobs, but 
prepare also for the coming tribulation.”  
 
Sunday, May 27, 2007: (Pentecost Sunday) 
  The Holy Spirit said: “I am the God of love and the God of 
life.  You are called Temples of the Holy Spirit because I dwell 
in you at all times.  You know that it is through My grace that 
you speak and are able to write down the messages of Jesus.  The 
Lord has given you messages about seeing the source of power 
that people seek.  The evil ones seek the power of the 
underworld, while the good people seek the power of God.  All 
energy and existence comes from the mind of God.  The evil one’s 
power is a misuse of this life energy.  Without God in your life 
in My Spirit, you would cease to exist, so truly you are totally 
dependent on Us for everything.  Those, who follow New Age 
teaching, are summoning the powers of the dark side of evil.  
Those, who follow God, are summoning Our graces and blessings 
for your mission in life.  Today on Pentecost, call on Me and I 
will send you My gifts of the Spirit, and you will be enabled to 
keep on the right path to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you are shown the genius of a 
famous person, it is moving to see how they were enabled by God 
to use their talents to fulfill their destiny.  There is beauty 
in the works of each person’s talents.  There is even more 
beauty in a person’s life when they can understand how working 
with Me in their daily consecration can magnify their talents to 
give Me greater glory.  Everyone is not famous in the world’s 
eyes, but you are all of equal value to Me.  Some have better 
skills than others, but I expect each person to do the best that 
they can with the gifts that they were given.  In the parable of 
the talents of money (Matt. 25:14-30) three men were given five, 
two, and one talents, respectively.  The first two doubled their 
money and were applauded.  But the third buried his talent and 
he was rebuked and the money given to another.  In the same way 
I want My people to use your God-given talents to carry out My 
mission for you and do not bury your talents by not using them, 
and do not refuse to follow My mission for your own.  You will 
be held accountable for using your gifts of time, money, and 
faith.  Love your Lord and your neighbor, and bring as many 
souls to Me as possible.  This is how I will judge your success 
and not in terms of financial wealth or fame.” 
 
Monday, May 28, 2007: (Memorial Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people,  it is unfortunate that man chooses 
to fight and kill each other in wars throughout all of history.  
In times of just wars for defense against oppressive dictators, 



it may be necessary to defend your way of life.  It is also 
brave and courageous for young people to risk their lives in 
combat for their countries.  There are some wars that are wars 
of opportunity for the rich that are too obviously orchestrated 
for profit.  Wars that are preempted for selfish purposes are 
not ‘just’ wars, and many people die needlessly.  This latest 
tactic of indiscriminate killing of people in crowds is very 
cruel indeed.  The sending of multiple missiles on innocent 
civilians from either side is another inhumanity of man on his 
neighbor.  You can see the evils of warfare and this senseless 
killing, which is why I am constantly asking you to pray for 
peace in the current conflicts.  War is all about destruction 
and death, and there are no real winners.  So beware of those 
who call for more wars on made up threats and made up incidents 
to stir up wars.  Stop this incessant desire for more wars only 
for a few to make blood money for themselves.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these old 
furniture pieces of people that have passed on.  There is still 
some life energy that can be associated with these things.  Some 
people deal with antiques and it is possible to buy things from 
strangers that could have evil energy still around them that 
could adversely affect your spiritual life.  So avoid buying 
these curiosities so that you do not give an entrance for evil 
spirits.  In the same way you could have good energy from the 
things that belonged to your dead relatives.  There are some 
souls in upper purgatory or heaven that are able to visit the 
living souls with visions or messages.  The souls in lower 
purgatory or hell are not allowed to influence the living souls.  
It is acceptable to receive things from passed souls when they 
initiate it, but it is better to not purposely seek souls out 
for conversations on a regular basis.  Feast days or special 
memorial days as their birthdays or days of their deaths are 
appropriate times for messages, or if these souls have a special 
warning for you.  When you die or have a near death experience, 
you will see your deceased friends and relatives greet you and 
help you in your transition into the spirit world.  There are 
some living souls that have special gifts that can see and 
converse with souls that have passed on.  Be grateful for such 
gifts, but do not use this gift to gain money or predict the 
future.  Some of My messengers are given gifts to share God’s 
Word with others, and this can be witnessed by any good fruits 
or healings.  Focus on following My Will and your mission in 
life, and do not be too curious of the workings of the spiritual 
world.  If something is important to know, I will find a way to 
share that with you.” 
 
Tuesday, May 29, 2007:  



 Jesus said: “My people, there are relatives and friends 
that pass away, and sometimes there are those that are in 
purgatory that fall through the cracks and no one remembers to 
pray for them.  It is good to pray for your deceased friends and 
relatives just in case some are still in purgatory awaiting your 
prayers.  There are passages even in the Book of Sirach, which 
you are reading from, that ask for prayers for the dead.  But if 
you pray for these souls by their specific name, they can 
benefit from your prayers even more.  Your family and friends 
need to depend on you the most for your prayers because other 
people do not know of them or that they died and are in 
purgatory.  Remember that those whom you help to get out of 
purgatory by prayers will be your friends forever, and they will 
pray for you both in life and if you come to purgatory.  Then 
there are other souls whom no one is praying for that you do not 
know their names.  These souls also need to be prayed for so 
they also can be released sooner from purgatory.  Pray for the 
poor souls in purgatory as one of your main intentions and you 
will reap many rewards for your efforts.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many new electronic 
gadgets for sale in your material world.  One of the more 
unusual headsets available allows you to simulate virtual 
reality games and movies.  These viewers make you feel that you 
are right inside the middle of a game or movie.  It may be a 
curiosity to the unsuspecting novice of this media, but beware 
of the potential means of allowing evil spirits into your life.  
Many movies deal with occult subjects and spirit world 
experiences.  It is unfortunate that some people could be 
innocently drawn into this media where demons could influence 
their lives.  My best suggestion is to avoid virtual reality 
machines in any form and do not view any movies of the occult or 
witchcraft.  Focus more on Me and do not let the material world 
control your life.” 
 
Wednesday, May 30, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, man’s inhumanity to man continues 
in the senseless killing of civilians in Iraq and elsewhere.  
Suicide for any reason is against My plan for every life.  I am 
the Creator and the taker of life, and this taking of your life 
or the lives of others are not in My plan.  This is why war is 
generally a result of sin and in disobedience of My 
Commandments.  I want man to live in peace and harmony, and not 
in war and anger.  It is not America’s right to occupy Iraq or 
to try and force democracy on these people.  It is not right to 
indiscriminately kill civilians either.  These constant wars are 
led by the one world people for profit on arms and control of 
the oil.  You can see the evil one behind all of this killing, 



and the devil is driving the greed for money in these evil 
people.  Continue to pray for peace and an end to this fruitless 
war.” 
 There was a message for our trip back to Betania.  Jesus 
said: “My people, you are living in the end days and My Blessed 
Mother has come to many places to give visions and messages 
about this preparation for My  coming.  She and I are both 
trying to get people back to prayer and a holy life, and away 
from wars and materialism.  At this Shrine in Betania, Venezuela 
the work of Maria is being carried on by the members of her 
family.  The evil of the world is all around you, but these 
shrines to My Blessed Mother are little islands of peace and 
safety.  This is why these sites of My Blessed Mother’s 
apparitions are refuges and they will protect you during the 
tribulation.  Put your trust in Me and My Blessed Mother for we 
will lead you through all of life’s trials.”   Jesus said: 
“My people, these flashing scenes all over represent the rapid 
pace of events that will lead up to the time of the Antichrist, 
followed by My victory and the new Era of Peace.  The one world 
people have all of their plans in place for a martial law 
takeover with all of their detention centers ready to hold the 
religious and patriot prisoners that will not go along with the 
evil ones’ new world order.  Executive orders are edicts from 
the Presidents that will become law when a trumped up national 
emergency will be declared.  These laws will supercede your 
constitutional rights and freedoms as a new dictatorship will 
emerge that will bring about a North American Union.  These evil 
leaders will try to force you to take mandatory chips in the 
body, but My people will leave for their refuges when they see 
this national emergency declared.  Call on Me and your guardian 
angels to lead you to the nearest refuge at My Blessed Mother’s 
apparition sites, places of holy ground, or caves in the 
mountains.  You will be invisible at My refuges and I will 
provide for all of your needs.  Have no fear of these events 
when the Antichrist will have his hour, for I will protect you 
with My angels.  Do not take any microchips in the body, and do 
not worship the Antichrist.  Even if they take all of your 
possessions and threaten to kill you, refuse to give up your 
faith for any reason.  This trial of the tribulation will be 
very difficult as you will be suffering your purgatory on earth.  
Have patience before I come and establish My power over the evil 
ones, and replace this world with a new heavens and a new 
earth.” 
 
Thursday, May 31, 2007: (Visitation of Elizabeth by Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother was brave as a 
pregnant young woman to travel from Nazareth all of the way to 



Ein Karem where her elderly relative was six months pregnant 
according to St. Gabriel’s message.  This greeting of Elizabeth 
is part of the Hail Marys that you pray often.  My Blessed 
Mother’s response was her Magnificat that is read every night in 
the Liturgy of the  
Hours.  When St. John the Baptist was later born, his father 
Zachary had his silent tongue opened to recite his canticle that 
is read in the morning prayers of the Liturgy of the Hours.  
This is a pivotal time when St. John and I  came on the scene as 
infants.  This is a glorious time when all the prophecies about 
the coming Redeemer would be fulfilled.  My time on earth was 
very short in My thirty-three years, but My death and 
Resurrection changed all of humanity in My sacraments and the 
freedom to enter heaven for those who are judged worthy.  
Without My Redemption of your sins, you would still be in the 
darkness instead of in the Light of My grace.  Be grateful to My 
Blessed Mother’s ‘fiat’ in bringing Me into the world as a man 
for your salvation.”   
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My son, you have seen many miraculous crosses 
in your many travels, so you know the power in My crucifix.  
Thank you for your obedience in placing a fair sized crucifix on 
the altar at your prayer group meeting.  Your church and your 
prayer group will receive many blessings for your prayers and 
placing My crucifix before you.  You have seen many healings 
come through the very relic of My True Cross that you always 
wear.  You should display this at your meetings.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these blessed 
sacramentals of a rosary, the Miraculous Medal of My Blessed 
Mother, and the Benedictine crucifix because they are your 
weapons for protecting you from the attacks of the evil one.  I 
have asked you to keep these on your person at all times.  You 
have placed many blessed medals around your house for protection 
as well as a large scapular to protect your house from natural 
disasters.  This age is full of evil influences, and you can 
call on My Name at any time that you are being attacked by the 
evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you further weapons of 
protection from the demons by having holy water, blessed salt, 
and relics of the saints at your home.  I have asked you many 
times to sprinkle holy water on your vehicle as you go out to 
speak for protection in your travel.  The evil one sometimes 
tries to prevent you from witnessing My messages, but My power 
is greater and I will protect you.  Pray before you do any 
evangelizing so the Holy Spirit can speak through you.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, in many messages I have you quote 
the Scriptures directly, or show the place where people can read 



what I am referring to.  My words are very important and they 
will live on forever.  That is why I have wanted you to read My 
exact words that I have inspired you to write through the power 
of the Holy Spirit.  My Gospel readings continue to bring you 
closer to holiness when you make a point to read them every day.  
Even those, who read My Liturgy of the Hours, will enhance their 
spiritual life.  Share My Word with every one so they can come 
closer to Me as well.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother helped with 
getting the water, providing the meals, and helping to clean the 
dishes and their clothes.  They did not have all of the 
conveniences of your day, so simple tasks to you were a lot more 
laborious for them.  My Blessed Mother was happy to help St. 
Elizabeth, and she always made time for her prayers when she was 
united with Me even in her body.  My people also need to help 
each other as a labor of love, as well as make time for your 
prayers.  Your schedule should not be that busy that you cannot 
make time for Me in prayer.  When you pray with Me, you are 
giving praise and glory to My Name.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you work in your garden, you 
bring yourself closer to nature in appreciating My creation.  
Even as you cultivate your seeds and weed out your garden, you 
can think of the spiritual meaning in your actions.  You plant 
the seed of My Word in the hearts of those that you are trying 
to convert to the faith.  When you take out the weeds, it is 
like going to Confession to clean all of your sins out of your 
soul.  Remember to be fruitful and give your time to serve Me in 
saving souls.  Then I will tell you at your judgment: ‘Well 
done, My true and faithful servant, come enter your Master’s 
house in heaven to enjoy My Banquet.” 
 David said: “My dear father, I thank you for witnessing to 
My intercession in prayer for people’s petitions.  Jesus listens 
to the little children, and He has a soft spot in His heart to 
hear the petitions for the people.  I am like any other saint 
that you pray to for heavenly favors.  So remember I am here to 
serve those who need things of spiritual value in this life.  
Remember Me in your daily prayers as an ongoing part of your 
family as your loving son.” 
 


